
CUSF General Body Meeting

University of Maryland, Baltimore

Baltimore, Maryland

Minutes
Tuesday, November 14, 2013

	Institution
	Attendance

	Bowie (2)
	Joan Langdon, Monika Gross

	Coppin (2)
	Cristopher Brittan-Powell

	Frostburg (3)
	Robert Kauffman, Peter Herzfield, Elesha Ruminski

	Salisbury (3)
	Bobbi Adams, David Parker

	Towson (4)
	Jay Zimmerman, Patricia Alt, Leonie Brooks, Thomas Krause, Amanda Burnham, Martha Siegel

	UB (2)
	Patria de Lancer Julnes, Julie Simon, Stephanie Gibson.

	UMB (5)
	Richard Manski, Isabelita Rambob, Nina M. Trocky

	UMBC (3)
	Nagaraj Neerchal, James Stephens

	UMCES (2)
	

	UMCP (6)
	Linda Aldoory, William Montgomery, (Lila) Angie Ohler

	UMES (2)
	E. William Chapin

	UMUC (3)
	Betty Jo Mayeske, Maggie Cohen, Joyce Henderson, David Hershfield

	Guest(s)
	Joann Boughman


Future Meeting Dates for 2013-2014
December, 11, 2013 (Wednesday)

University of Maryland Baltimore County

January 15, 2014 (Wednesday)

University System of Maryland Office

February 10, 2014 (Monday)

University Maryland Eastern Shore

March 12, 2014 (Wednesday)

University of Baltimore

April 10, 2014 (Thursday)


University of Maryland College Park

May 8, 2014 (Thursday)


University of MD Center for Environmental Sciences

June 11, 2014 (Wednesday)

Bowie State University

CONVENING THE MEETING – 10:00 a.m. 

Jay Zimmerman formally convened the meeting at 10:00 a.m. 

WELCOME FROM HOST CAMPUS – 10:00 a.m. 

Dr. Bruce Jarrell, Senior Vice Chancellor for Academic Affairs welcomed CUSF to campus.  He spoke of his eagerness to work with CUSF.

APPROVAL OF THE OCTOBER 11, 2013 MEETING MINUTES -- 10:06
It was moved and seconded to approve the minutes of the October 11, 2013 CUSF meeting. The motion passed.

REPORT FROM SYSTEM -- 10:07 a.m.
Senior Vice Chancellor for Academic Affairs Joann Boughman presents her report from the system.

Academic Transformation -- The task force on academic transformation had its first meeting.  The meeting included the people on each campus of the people who are in charge of academic transformation across their campus.  

Enabling Transformation Through Technology -- This is an initiative from the board of regents.  The first meeting of the task force will be next week.  It is designed to help the regents gain a better understanding of the way the campuses use technology to move instruction forward.  It is NOT a study of IT infrastructure.  Dr. Michael O’Leary of who is in the Math and Computer Science departments at Towson University and is Towson’s head of emerging technology will be the faculty representative on the task force.  The charge for the task force with be finalized at the first meeting and website will be put on the website.  

MOST Initiative -- MOST stands for the Maryland open source textbook initiative.  The origin of this initiative is the students who approached us and about our ability to control textbook costs.  While much of textbook cost is out of our control this looks into an alternative source of text book distribution.  Instead of legislation which might force faculty to adopt substandard open source material, one of the goals of this initiative was to help determine WHEN open adopting open source material might be a good idea and which material to adopt.  To help sort out these issues last week there was a workshop at which seventy people participated.  These people include those from the bookstore, faculty, including librarians, IT, and an expert on open source material from the University of Minnesota.  One of the problems in sorting out these issues it the paucity of data.  We have data for the textbook price (and its increase) and the cost of the open source textbook adoption, but in Dr. Boughman’s words it is “a bit squishy.”  There is an attempt to figure out average price a student pays per course, average price a student pays per semester, the greatest price they have paid and the like.

The hope for the workshop was that there would be a handful of faculty who would be willing to try open source textbooks.  There were six who were willing to try so it exceeded expectations.

Some faculty had questions about the open source textbooks, however.  One of the main concerns was about faculty producing open source textbooks and how these would be viewed with regard toward tenure and promotion.  This was part of a larger concern about appropriate peer review for open source material.

Maggie Cohen and Joyce Henderson, UMUC CUSF representatives attended the MOST workshop.  Maggie Cohen said she was optimistic about open source material after the workshop mainly because of the flexibility it gave faculty with course material.  Joyce Henderson said that she believes there is a sea-change and we need to keep open minds, but she is concerned about the quality of open source material; however, she believes that in the next five or six years if we don’t engage these resources it is possible that we will get left behind.  Betty Jo Mayeske also a UMUC representative was concerned that there be some protection for UMUC faculty who seem to be mandated to go to open source in a very short period of time.

Coalition Case -- Dr. Joann Boughman explained the decision rendered on October 7 by Judge Blake as explained by the attorney general office.  Judge Blake issued three decisions on operational funding, mission statement, and program duplication.  On operational funding Judge Blake found that the plaintiff’s failed to establish that the state’s funding models were result from former de Jure segregation.  On the institution mission statements Judge Blake found that the plaintiff’s failed to establish that institution’s missions are the result of the former de Jure segregation system.  On the issue of program duplication Judge Blake found that the plaintiffs did establish that program duplication is established from the de Jure segregation era, and changes will need to be made.  She did not, however enter a judgement and decided that the parties should go to mediation.  Judge Paul Grim is the mediator.

Danette Howard, Maryland’s Secretary of Higher education and Chancellor Britt Kirwin will be at the mediation table.  This is despite that the defendant in the suit is the state and not the system.  A preliminary report is due in about 50 days.  Dr. Boughman does not know what form the mediation will take nor how long it will take.

Even though the state won the questions of funding and mission statement any solution will include extending greater funding to HBIs when programs are merged, enhanced ,or created.  

The state is entering mediation in good faith.  We want education to be of the highest quality in the State of Maryland, but mediation will be painful because some schools will likely lose in the process.  Dr. Boughman stressed that we all be professional, as many people are in difficult positions both on their campus and in the community.  Based on the impending mediation, the system has slowed down the implementation of new programs.  The system is working with schools on the modifications of programs but there needs to be a strong showing of need.

It is not clear how individual programs will be handled on ANY of the campus, but it is likely that the “outlying” campuses will be less affected.

Employee Assistance program -- 11:15 a.m.
University of Maryland, College park already has its own strong internal employee assistance program.  All of the other campuses have contracted with Inova health for an employee assistance program which is even better and stronger than was initially hoped.  The program will be rolled out in January.  

USM Policy on Termination with Prejudice -- The policy within USM does not change, but it is put in line with other state agencies.  The change just means that if you are terminated for a felony or some other reason that will cause you to be banned from being hired again by the campus, you will not be hired by the state.  

Sick Leave for Faculty -- The policy has become more flexible.  Now you can use accrued sick leave for care of family member.
REPORT FROM UMB UNIVERSITY SENATE CHAIR -- 11:24
Nina Trocky Chair of UMB senate delivered her report on the state of shared governance at University of Maryland, Baltimore

In June the UMB senate passed academic freedom policy.  This was drafted with help of a professor of law.  The problem the senate has is a no place to put this document.  Dr. Trocky thinks that the senate may have approached their academic freedom document in a non-strategic way.  They wanted to recognize and espouse academic freedom.  She would like to discuss it this further at CUSF to see if CUSF has an idea about how best to espouse the academic freedom document.

Another thing that the UMB senate has been examining is at the level of malpractice protection that students need when they go in to community settings.  They are also examining issues of childcare.  Another initiative of the senate is to have librarians let the teaching faculty know what e-resources are available.  Lastly, the senate would like to put together a task force to work at encouraging people to apply to regents awards and make it seem less like a burden.

IMPLEMENTING SHARED GOVERNANCE AT ALL LEVELS IN UNIVERSITY ADMINISTRATION -- 11:31

The general body engaged in a discussion about implementing shared governance.  There are concerns about some administrators appointing members of shared governance bodies rather than allowing the electing of members.  On the other hand there may be some problem with implementing or enforcing the previously discussed seventy-five percent rule which mandates that all units and sub-units have 75% of their shared governance members elected.  

Richard Manski, the chair of the ad hoc committee on shared governance, notes that changing representatives from appointed to elected may not fix problems.  If administrators are acting in a predatory way, even elected members are under threat from that administrators.  The point of the shared governance policy and the ombudsman is to provide the safety valve in case an administrator does not behave properly.

Several members noted that to get a handle on shared governance there needs to be robust system of evaluation of members of the administration.  As others pointed out, there is no standardization; there are a wide variety of ways that administrators are evaluated across the system.  Institutions across the system also vary on which administrators are evaluated.  It was also noted that perhaps there could be a hybrid system in which faculty would have some say over who is appointed.

LUNCH -- 12:10
CUSF COMMITTEE REPORTS -- 1:30

Academic Affairs: Academic affairs reported the following agenda and issues of concern.

Academic Affairs would like to insure that faculty maintain control over what faculty teaches and how faculty teach (i.e. content and method of delivery).  

Another issue academic affairs would like to examine is the question of workload assessment.  The method of how faculty teach a class (online, hybrid, traditional) results in a different workload.  The committee would like to know if there is a way to capture this difference. 

Academic affairs would also like to examine how to control the curriculum in different environments.  More broadly some students should not be in the e-environment until they understand how to be in college.  Is there a way this can be controlled or ensured?

Faculty Affairs -- Faculty affairs reported the following agenda and issues of concern.

Faculty affairs would like to create talking points and engage representatives about the right to collective bargaining.

Another issue faculty affairs would like to address is that faculty access to collegial sick leave does not by the policy apply to librarians.  Can this be fixed?  [note: Joann Boughman said she would look into the policy and see if it can be fixed administratively]

Faculty affairs also would like distribute a survey about faculty chair resources.

Legislative Affairs -- Legislative affairs reported that it is early in the legislative cycle.  It is early to have a specific agenda; yet, some overall plans were created.  Legislative affairs has a desire to work with their counterparts at CUSS.  The committee also intends to meet with PJ Hogan at the system office and noted that  the legislative conference calls will start shortly before the session begins and all are welcome to join the calls.

CHAIR’S REPORT -- 1:44 p.m. 

CUSF Chair, Jay Zimmerman presents his report.

CUSF/CUSS Joint Executive Committee Meeting – CUSF and CUSS decided the they would increase their effectiveness by coordinating their legislative affairs committee.  The joint executive committees decided for a meeting of the joint general bodies in January.  This will be held at our regular meeting time but the location needs to be confirmed.  CUSS agrees that the tuition remission proposal change will wait some months, until the spring.

Regents Faculty Award Committee --  Regents faculty award committee has been established.  All institutions except Coppin and UMES have submitted nominees.  The committee will met December 9, 2013.

OLD BUSINESS -- 1:55

There was no old business. 

NEW BUSINESS -- 1:55
There was no new business. 

ADJOURNMENT -- 1:56

With no further business, a motion was made to adjourn the meeting at 1:56 p.m. The motion passed and the meeting was adjourned. 

Respectfully Submitted,

Roberta A. Adams
Roberta A. Adams

Secretary
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